 DRAFT             
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
October 28, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session on Wednesday, October 28, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. In attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson, Johnny Van Tassel and Town Administrator, Charles Smith.            












1.0 Pledge of Allegiance - Those in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 



2.0 Public Comment 
- William Blaisdell, 61 Maple Circle Road & Dave McLaughlin, 69 Maple Circle Road - Mr. Blaisdell reported that the drainage system on Maple Circle Road needs to be cleaned out as they have been seeing overflow problems. He mentioned that he has been clearing leaves off of it. Mr. Blaisdell stated there are two underground tanks with filters. Mr. McLaughlin noted it is recommended that the system be cleaned out every two years.  Mr. Blaisdell also provided pictures of the lower & right hand side of Maple Circle. Mr. McLaughlin stated when the system gets overwhelmed there is a bypass, but there are no ditches, so you can see the aftermath. Mr. McLaughlin explained water runs off of Gray Road and into Maple Circle, where it collects and runs out into the lake and creates a silt plume. Mr. McLaughlin stated this is a problem because the system was designed for 100 year storm and ever since the 6” inch pipe was replaced with a 36” inch pipe the water move backs up & and runs over the road. Mr. McLaughlin suggested that maybe a retention pond is needed with a smaller pipe. Chair Nickerson stated the project was done with “ARRA” funds and the Town has plans. Mr. McLaughlin informed the board that he is having an engineer look at the problem and would provide a report from the engineer to the town. Chair Nickerson stated these issues would be forwarded to the DPW Director.      


                                      

     






    


3.0 Business  
3.1
Sign the State of NH 2015 Final Issue Tax Warrant – TA Smith stated the Town’s tax rate is $24.01 per thousand, which is an increase over last year’s rate. Town - $8.82, County - $1.44, Local Education - $11.13 and State Education - $2.62. The BOS signed the 2015 Tax Warrant.      
3.2 Sign Application for Voluntary E 9-1-1 number change - Selectman Ober asked if the renaming of the private road would come before the Board and Chair Nickerson replied yes. Chair Nickerson made a motion to sign the E 9-1-1 number change application for the Thompson’s property on New Hampton Road. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
3.3 Architectural Engineer RFP - Selectman Ober stated the term architectural is throwing her off because the Town doesn’t want a design but need to be sure the buildings are structurally sound. and Selectmen Ober felt there is a difference between a structural engineer and architectural engineer. Chair Nickerson replied he agrees with Selectman Ober. TA Smith stated he would change it to Structural Engineer. The Board was asked to review the RFP for comment next week. 
3.3 Letter from Tom Salatiello Re: Trasnfer Station to David Scanlan, Deputy Secretary of State - The BOS reviewed and took under advisement. TA Smith stated the Public Hearing notice for Wednesday, November 4, 2015 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Hall has been posted in two local newspapers, the town web-site, on Facebook, and disbursed through the Police Departments “Nixle” email account. TA Smith to ask the Fire Department if the information can be posted on the Fire Auxillary’s sign at the Town Offices.  
3.4 2017 Budget Review  
Department of Public Works - 4312 - Director Bordeau provided the Board with a list of eleven (11) roads in Town that would be receiving crack seal on Monday. Selectman Ober stated she feels it is past the point because of how cold it has been but that is just her opinion. Chair Nickerson asked Director Bordeau to look into it because Selectman Ober may be right? Director Bordeau agreed to check with another company regarding crack sealing in the cold. Two quotes for hire snow removal were provided to the Board one from Bard Laughy and another from Frank Dalton. Laughy’s quote was at for $85.00 dollars an hour, using a 6-wheel dump truck, with the Town to provide cutting edges & and tire chains. Laughy has a minimum charge of 10 hours every 2 weeks, whether the truck goes out or not. Director Bordeau estimated 300 hours of overtime for a winter person, which would cost about $25,500 dollars plus the edges & and chains. Dalton’s quote was at $175.00 dollars an hour for a 6-wheel dump truck with the Town to provide cutting edges & and tire chains with a 4-hour minimum charge. Director Bordeau noted Dalton’s bid would be almost double that of Laughy’s price. Chair Nickerson stated before the Town decides to hire another person and buy another truck, this option could be more affordable. Selectman Van Tassel stated a person could be eliminated from the North route, and the smaller (F550) truck could follow them versus buying the a new truck. Selectman Ober noted the hired snow removal would need to be bid and we should be sure they are capable & and reliable. Director Bordeau agreed this could be bid for 2016/2017. Selectman Ober suggesting placing an asterisk next to the number and making a final decision next week. TA Smith informed the Board that he conducted an analysis of the operating budget which is under by $150K. Chair Nickerson stated every Department Head in this Town was asked to level fund and provide for the 2% COLA increase with additional increases broken out. Chair Nickerson noted he does not value one department over another and feels the same way about each Department Head. Director Bordeau informed the Board that he attended a “Treating Pavement” class and there should be a list of all of the Town’s road’s lengths & conditions because the data is relied upon more than in the past. Selectman Ober stated the Board has been asking for this information for the past 5 years and there is a UNH software program for that data to be plugged in somewhere, she would be willing to volunteer her time.    
Transfer Station - 4324 - Tabled until final proposed numbers are placed in BOS column. 
Executive - 4130 - Selectman Ober suggested increasing the original place holder in the Town Administrator’s salary line $5K - $10K, so the Board would have some wiggle room when they hired someone next year. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $114,590 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Financial - 4150 - TA Smith explained that the BMSI software upgrade for direct deposit is $1,500 dollars plus another $270 dollars for annual support. so The line was increased to $3,770 dollars. Selectman Ober asked that line #566 be decreased back to $2K under the department column, so it reflects the original request.
TC/TC - 4151 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at   $102,275 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Personnel - 4155 - Selectman Ober suggested an asterisk be placed next to line #210 until new rates for medical insurance are released. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $589,096 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Planning Board - 4191 - Tabled for further discussion.
Zoning Board - 4192 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $2,668 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
General Government Buildings - 4194 - Steve Ober suggested some funds be added to line #629 to purchase chairs for the Town Hall, to replace the 50 +/- that were broken and a carrier ($2K added). Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $105,136 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
Other General Government - 4199 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $3,499 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
Police Department - 4210 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $451,138 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Fire Department - 4220 - Tabled for further discussion.
Health / Welfare - 4411 - Tabled for further discussion. 
General Assistance - 4441 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $25,269 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Van Tassel abstained. 
Vendor Payments - 4445 Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $65,500 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Van Tassel abstained.  
Recreation - 4520 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $114,688 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Library - 4550 - Tabled for the addition of a new merit pool line. 
Patriotic Purposes and Other Culture & Recreation - 4583 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $3,251 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
Conservation - 4611 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $1,847 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
Debt Service - 4711/4721 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $300,822 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
Capital Outlay - 4902/4909 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve both sections of this budget at $534,468 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
Operating Transfers Out - 4915 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $225,000 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.       
Budgets that still need to be voted out - Highways & Streets - 4312, Transfer Station - 4324, Planning Board - 4191, Fire Department - 4220, Library - 4550 and Individual Warrant Articles.                        

4.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.


5.0 Review & Approve Minutes  







  5.1 10/21/15 -  Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 21, 2015. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 21, 2015 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

6.0 Other Business  









  6.1 Doug Rasp Re: Lower Bay Road - Mr. Rasp stated the condition of Lower Bay Road is bad with many potholes. The Board and Mr. Rasp discussed the State owned a portion of the road and the Town owned another portion. Chair Nickerson explained all of the avenues the Board has taken to try and get the road repaired. 





 



7.0 Selectmen’s Reports  
7.1 Update on the work of the Budget Committee – Selectman Ober provided the BOS with an update regarding the last Budget Committee meeting. 












8.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:18 p.m. Selectmen Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   




9.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 4, 2015 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Hall.       













Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist
10/28/2015
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